From: Smith D (David) (MPO} On Behaif Of Minister for Europe and International Development
Sent: 05 February 2015 10:47
TO! e e e
Subject: Letter to Sir David Metcalf - Mr Humza Yousaf MSP

Dear Mr Earl,

I have been advised that you have not yet received a copy of the correspondence
intended for Sir David Metcalf from Mr Humza Yousaf MSP, Minister for Europe &
International Development.

Please find attached below.

Iminigration -
MAC - letter to ..,

Thank you,

David Smith ] Assistant Private Secretary
Ministerial Private Office | Office of the Minister for Europe and International Development
Scottish Government | St Andrew's House | Regent Road | Edinburgh | EH1 3DG

Minister for Eurcpe and International Development

Humza Yousaf MSP

T 0300 244 4000 The Scottish

E: scottish.ministers@scotland.gsi.gov.uk Government
Riaghaltas na h-Atha

Sir David Metcaif CBE In 2014 Scotland Welcomes the

Chair, Migration Advisory Committee World

3rd Floor

Seacole Building m

Home Office @

2 Marsham Sreet e

London Hﬁ@%ﬁlﬁ

SWIP 4DF

11 December 2014

Dear David,




| write further to our meeting of last Friday, 5 December. It was a pleasure to meet
with you and members of your secretariat. 1 would like to thank you, Stephen and
Anna for meeting with me and for such an interesting and informative discussion,

As | mentioned when we met, the Scottish Government have established a Post-
Study Work Working Group with key education and business representatives in
Scotland to discuss the vaiue of the re-introduction of a post-study work visa in
Scotland and how such a visa can operate. Further to our discussion last week, |
would like to invite you fo speak with the Group about the work of the Migration
Advisory Committee ('MAC’), as 1 know that your input and experience would be of
great value to the Group. | understand that my officials have been in touch with
Stephen to discuss if there is a suitable time to arrange this. The Group is due fo
report on its work at the end of March 2015. If you are able and would like to speak
with the Group, it may be beneficial to arrange a time at the beginning of the new
year, so that the Group can take on board your input while developing their work.

| am also intending to write to the UK Home Secretary, as we discussed, to request
that the MAC be tasked to consider the financial thresholds for family migration in
Scotland. | am aware that there has been considerable concern around the financial
threshold since the changes to the family migration rules in July 2012 and | think that
it would be of value to consider the impact of these changes specifically in Scotland.
We also discussed the value of the MAC preparing an annual report on migration,
which could consider migration trends, and include student and EU migration.

Finally, we noted that the Scottish Government could assist the MAC to engage with
Scottish bodies, for example, the Institute of Directors Scotland, Federation of Small
Businesses, CBI Scotland and Scottish Council for Development and Industry. [f you
would be happy to meet with these organisations in the future, or if there are any
others of particular interest to you, my officials wilt be happy to arrange this for you.

Thank you again for your time last week and | look forward to working with you in the

future.
‘ , ()Ui

HUMZA YOUSAF




Fromy: Smith D (David) (MPO) On Behalf OF Minister for Europe and International Development
Sent: 24 Februar 2015 12:22

Subject: Correspondence Mr Humza Yousaf MSP to Sir David Metcalf CBE » 2015/0006760

Dear St David Metcalf,

Please find the attached correspondence from Mr Humza Yousaf MSP, Minister for
Europe & International Devslopment.

[ Metcalf.pdf

Kind regards,

David Smith | Assistant Private Secretary
Ministerial Private Office | Office of the Minister for Europe and International Development
Scottish Government | St Andrew's House | Regent Road | Edinburgh | EH1 3DG




Minlster for Europe and International Development

Humnza Yousaf MSF
T: D300 244 4000 The Scottish
E: scottish.ministers@scotiand.gsigov.uk Govarnment
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Thank you for your letier of 13 February 2015 advising that you will be happy to mesi with
the Post Study Work Working Group. | am disappointed that you will be unable to mest with
the group prior to the General Eleclion; however, | am sure the Group will be happy to
benefit from your experlence and input following the pre-slection perlod.

As you know, the Group plans to publish the final report of thelr work towards the end of
March 2015. My officlals will ensure that you are made aware of the report when released
and | am sure the Group will be happy to discuss the report whan you meet with them.

My officials are taking the work on family migration forward separately

1 have asked my officlals to llaise with you to arrange a suitable date to meet with the Post
Study Wark Working Group and the set up mestings with business bodles In Scotland

following the General Election. My officlals will contact your office in the near future to make
suiiable arrangements,

Resk bdaa,

Ui

Humza Yousaf
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From: Thomas Josephine Es
25 February 2015 10:32

TR IR DRE T ST B T § Minister for Europe
and In ernational Development;

Cc: MAC SECRETARIAT
Subject: 'Partial Review of the Shortage Occupation List for the UK and for Scotland’

Dear Partners,

Migration Advisory Committee (MAC) publishes the report ‘Partial Review of
the Shortage Occupation List for the UK and for Scotland. The Migration
Advisory Committee has an updated version of the report that was published on the
25% February in response to a commission from the Government, The updated
report is available on the website below.

https://www.gov.uk/government/organisations/migration-advisory-committee

Kind Regards,

MAC team

Josephine Thomas MAG Sectetariat 3rd Floor Seacole NE QRT 2 Marsham Street London SW1 4DF

From: Earl Stephen (S

Sent: 25 February 2015 12:07

To: MacKenzie F (Fiona){Health-Employee Experience); Speedie C (Claire)
Subjact: MAC shortage report

[ attach a copy of the MAC shortage report, also published today on our website at
https://www.qov.uquovernment/orqanisationslmiczration-advisorv—committee

Steve

Stephen Earl
Head of Policy
Migration Advisory Committee secretariat




3rd Floor, Seacole Building
2 Marsham Strest
London SW1P 4DF

ttps:/lw.qv.uk[qovemment/orqanisations/mic;ration~advisorv-committee

Sent: 24 March 2015 1:
To: Speedie C (Claire); Plunkett N (Nikola)
Subject: Migration Advisory Committee entrepreneurs call for evidence

From: Earl Stephen R0

The Migration Advisory Committee (MAG) has today published a call for evidence in
response to a commission from the government to consider the economic impact of
the Tier 1 (Enfrepreneur) and (Graduate entrepreneur) routes.

Fattach a copy of the call for evidence which is also available on the MAC website at
https://www.qov.uquovernment/orqanisationslmiqrationwadvisorv-committee.

We will be pleased to receive any response you wish to make to the call for
evidence. Please feel free to forward the call for evidence to anyone you think might
also be interested in responding. The closing date for contributions is 12 June 2015,

The MAC is hosting an open forum on 17 April at 2 Marsham Street, London SW1P
4DF at 9.30am to discuss this commission, Please let us know if you would like to
attend this event.

The MAC are particularly keen to hear from and to meet with any entrepreneurs with
experience of using the Tier 1 routes and we will be very grateful for any help you
can provide in putting us in touch with interested parties.

Please let me know if you have any questions about this commission or would like us
to come and spsak about it.

Many thanks,

Steve

Stephen Earl

Head of Policy

Migration Advisory Committee secretariat
3rd Floor, Seacole Building

2 Marsham Street

London SW1P 4DF




https.//www qov uk/government/organisations/migration-advisory-committee

Su Jec : RE M|gratlon Adwsory Commlttee entrepreneurs call for evidence

~ Hi Steve,

Many thanks for emailing this directly. I'll be in fouch if we have any questions about
this.

| hope all is well with you.

Claire

Cla:re Seedie Senior Immigratlon Advisor, Migration Strategy | Scottish Government | [t
i i | =1 3" Floor, 5 Atlantic Quay, 150 Broomielaw, Glasgow, G2 8LU

From: Earl Stephen §
Sent: 26 March 2015 12:01
To: Speedie C (Claire)
Cc: Plunkett N (Nikola)
Subject: RE: Migration Advisory Committee entrepreneurs call for evidence

Fine thanks, and with you.

We need to touch base at some point about David Metcalf following up on Humza
Yousaf's letter, which he is keen to do. Let's see what interest we get from Scotland
about entrepreneurs and perhaps we might make a visit off the back of that (unless
you will be in London anytime soon).

Steve

Stephen Earl

Head of Policy

Migration Advisory Committee secretariat
3rd Floor, Seacole Building

2 Marsham Street

London SW1P 4DF

hitps:/fwww.gov.uk/g ovemment/orc;anisations/miqratio n-advisory-committee




From: Speedie C (Chire)

Sent: 07 Aprll 2015 11:59

To: 'Earl Stephen’

Cc: Plunkett N (Nikola); Steele R (Ruth)

Subject: RE: Migration Advisory Committee entrepreneurs call for evidence

Hi Steve,
 hope you had a good Easter weekend.

| met with colleagues from the Scottish Government's entrepreneur team last week
to have an initial chat about the latest call for evidence. | explained to them that
MAG are happy fo meet during the process and they thought that there would be a
lot of interest in meeting with you. | am catching up with them again in a couple of
weeks 1o decide how to take forward.

| said | would let you know that it is likely there will be interest to meet with MAC and
to see if you would be happy to come to Scotland for this and yes, we could try to
align with a meeting with the post study work working group? I'm planning on being
in London the 6™ and 7" May for training, but it will be a flying visitl

Do you have a rough idea of possible dates/weeks which may be good to come up,
just to start getting a picture of when may be suitable?

Many thanks,

Claire

Clalre Speedis | Senior Immigration Advisor, Migration Strategy | Scottish Government | [l
ST | [ 3" Floor, 5 Atlantic Quay, 150 Broomielaw, Glasgow, G2 8LU

From: SRRt ds et e

Sant: 24 April 2015 16:31

To: Earl Stephen

Subject: FW: Migration Advisory Committee entrepreneurs call for evidence

Hi Steve,

| know that MAC held a meeting re. your call for evidence on Entreprensurs last
week. | was on leave so couldn’t attend, but | wondered, are you able to forward any
hand-outs/information that were given out at the meeting?

Many thanks,

Claire

Claire Speedie | Senior Immigration Advisor, Migration Strategy | Scottish Government | | TR

| (3 3" Floor, 5 Atlantic Quay, 150 Broomielaw, Glasgow, G2 8LU



From: Earl Stephen
Sent: 24 April 2015 16:39

To: Speedie C (Claire)

Cc: Devlin Ciaran

Subject: RE: Migration Advisory Committee entreprenewrs call for evidence

Thanks, yes we have a set of slides and these are attached.

We are repeating the event on Tuesday 28 April due to public demand but | realise
this is short notice, Let me know if you would like to come.

We will be essentially be giving the same presentation when we come up to Scotland
{unless you advise there are other things we could cover). David has not given me a
date for this yet but | think it is reasonable fo plan on the basis of it being after 7 May.

Steve

Stephen Earl

Head of Policy

Migration Advisory Committee secretariat
3rd Floor, Seacole Building

2 Marsham Street

London SW1P 4DF

https://www.qov. ukfaovernmeni/forganisations/migration-advisery-committee

From: Speedie C (Claire)

Sent: 24 April 2015 16:49

To: 'Ear] Stephen’

Cc: Devlin Claran

Subject: RE: Migration Advisory Committee entrepreneurs call for evidence

Hi Steve,

Thanks for getting back so quickly. No, unfortunately, | won't be able to make it but |
will have ook at the slides next week and let you know if | have any questions.

Let me know rough ideas of when would be suitable to visit once known and we can
get something in the diaries!

Have a good weekend.

Claire




ior %mmlgzanon Advisor, Migration Strategy | Scottish Government | [B

Ctaire
: | =1 3" Floor, 5 Atlantic Quay, 150 Broomielaw, Glasgow, G2 8LU

From:
Sent: 13 May 2015 17:24

To: Earl Stephen

Subjecty FW: Migration Advisory Committee entrepreneurs call for evidenca

Hi Steve,

I hepe all is well with you.

Just dropping you a note as now that we are past the election | am a bit concerned
that Sir Metcalf's calendar might be filling up and we don't have a date yet proposed
for when would be a good time to come up to Scotland. Are you able o propose any
dates yet?

Many thanks,

Claire

mmigration Advisor, Migration Strategy | Scotnsh Government |
[ =13" Floor, 5 Atlantic Quay, 150 Broomislaw, Glasgow, G2 8LU

From: Earl Stephe
Sent: 27 May 2015 11:29

To: Speedie C (Claire)

Subject: RE: Migration Advisory Committee entrepreneurs call for evidence

Claire, David is available anytime the week commencing 6" July, He would like to
travel up on the morning of first day and have meetings in the afternoon and is happy
also to have mesetings on the first evening. Then he would like to lsave Scotland on
the second day around 1pm.

Can you set up sessions with the PSWR group and we would also like to hear
about/meet with entrepreneurs, Scotland, | know, is chocka block with these. Can
you grab a few for us. 1 have written to Polly Purvis at Scotland|S but got no

response. NGNS o |C be good but | do not have contacts

outside of the digitech sector. | know that there are a few Scoftish universities that
run entrepreneur schemes for students or at least set up businesses.

Anyway, lets get the dates agreed and then talk some more about the meetings.

Steve

Stephen Earl
Head of Policy



Migration Advisory Committee secretariat
3rd Floor, Seacole Building

2 Marsham Street

London SW1P 4DF

tps:/www.qov.uquovemment/organisationsfmiqration—advisorv~committee

From: Speedie C (Clalre)

Sent: 28 May 2015 10:00

To: 'Earl Stephen’

Subject: RE: Migration Advisory Committee entiepreneurs call for evidence

Hi Steve,

That's great thanks. | have sent an email out to those who made up the PSW
Working Group asking them if they can confirm best availability by end of Monday,
socan | get back to you on Tuesday and we can confirm a day? It will either be
Monday 6™ — Tuesday 7, or Thursday 9" - Friday 10"

| have also asked the Scoftish Government's Entrepreneur Team to get in touch with
entrepreneurs/supporting bodies who they are aware of and see if they would be
happy to meet. | know that when Mr Yousaf met with David Metcalf before
Christmas, they discussed MAC meeting with business bodies in Scotland also, so |
will see if we can get some of them round the table too. A lot of those bodies are
also represented on the PSW Working Group, so hopefully you will get a really good
cross sector feel oh your visit.

I'll be in touch again on Tuesday to confirm the best days and we can see how we
are getting on.

Thanks Steve.

Claire

ire Speedie Semor Immigration Advisor, Migration Strategy | Scottish Government | |
) EREERRRRE | (=1 3 Floor, 5 Atlantic Quay, 150 Broomielaw, Glasgow G2 8lLU

From: I
Sent: 02 June 2015 12 25

To: Earl Stephen

Subject: FW: Migration Advisory Committee entrepreneurs call for evidence

Hi Steve,

The most suitable time date and time for most of the members of the PSW Working
Group is Tuesday 7 July from 10 am to 12 noon. | thought we could arrange the




meeting with entrepreneurs and others on the afternoon of Monday 6" from 3 until 5
pm, to give David time fo get into Glasgow? Does this sound suitable? | would be
grateful if you could fet me know and | can confirm with the members of the PSW
Working Group for them to hold in their diaries.

Happy to discuss.

Claire

Speedie Semorlmmrgratlon Advisar, Migration Strategy | Scottish Government |
e | =1 3 Floor, 5 Atlantic Quay, 150 Broomielaw, Glasgow, G2 8LU

From: Earl Stephen 8

Sent: 03 June 2015 11:26

To: Speedle C (Clalre)

Subject: RE: Migration Advisory Committee entrepreneurs call for evidence

Thanks, Claire. David is happy with these timings.

Grateful if you would keep me in touch with who else will be attending. For the
entrepreneur meeting, ohe area we have not heard much from thus far is the
universities sector and in particular the graduate entrepreneur visa. It might be that
Scots universities have some experience of this (poss. esp Edinburgh and
Strathclyde) in which case it wouid be good to hear from them. If that helps.

Steve

Stephen Earl

Head of Policy

Migration Advisory Committee secretariat
3rd Floor, Seacole Building

2 Marsham Street

London SW1P 4DF

ttps://www.gov.uqu overnment/organisations/migration-advisory-committee

B —_———_————
Sent: 03 June 2015 i7: 04

To: Earl Stephen

Subject: RE: Migration Advisory Commitiee entrepreneurs call for evidence

Hi Steven,

That's great thanks.



| shouid flag at this point that | think the best place for meetings will be
Glasgow. How many of you will be travelling — if you let me know numbers, | can
start to get venues booked.

I have confirmed with the PSW Working Group to hold Tuesday 7" July 10 - 12. Let
me know if you wish to circulate any documentation/information prior to the meeting
and I can do so. Will you provide an agenda, or points to go on an agenda
beforehand and again | can circulate.

Likewise, for the meeting re. entrepreneurs, | can circulate any info as appropriate. |
intend to send out official invites next week, so | should be able to let you know who

can come along then. 1 will get in touch with our contacts in the Universities ~ | am
sure they will be more than happy to be involved.

Happy to discuss.
Thanks,

Claire

C!alre Speedle Semor immigration Advisor, Migration Strategy | Scottish Government | R
B e [ = 3" Floor, 5 Atlantic Quay, 150 Broomielaw, Glasgow, G2 8l.U




From: Smith D (David) (MPO) On Behalf Of Minister for Europe and International Development
Sent: 03 June 2015 17:30

To: mac@homeoffice.gsi.gov,uk

Cc: Minister for Europe and International Development

Subject: Correspondence from Mr Humza Yousaf MSP - Migration Advisory Committee

Dear Secretariat,

Please find the attached correspondence from the office of Mr Humza Yousaf MSP,
Minister for Europe and International Development, as issued this afternoon.

MACRPDF

Kind regards,

David Smith | Assistant Private Secretary
Ministerial Private Office | Office of the Minister for Europe and International Development

ottish Government | Room 2N.01 | St Andrew




Minister for Europe and International Development

Humza Yousaf MSP

T:0300 244 4000 . The Scottsh
E: scottish.ministers@scotland.gsl.gov, Ul Government
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Migration Advisory Committee Call for Evidence: The Economic Impact of the Tier
(Entrepreneir) Route

1 am wilting to you in answer to your Call for Evidence on the economic impact of the Tier 1
(Entreprenaur) route.

Migrant Entrepreneurs

Entrepreneurship in Scofiand s vital for our economic growth and is essential to continue
developing a heajthy and vibrant buginess envirorment in Scofland. The Scottish
Government and our agency bodles are working hard to attract International entrepreneustal
talent to contribute to and boost this business environment and the Scottish economy.

Entreprensurship in the UK |s a key driver of productivity and admitting talented overseas
entrepreneurs benefits both the Scotlish and UK economy by Inereasing competition,
opehing markets and broadening horizons of native entreprenaurs. ‘

Areport by the Cenlre for Entreprenetrs and DueDil in March 2014 enfitted *Migrant
Entrepreneurs: Building our businesses, creating our jubs’, illustrates the importance of
migrant entrepreneurs to the UK's economy. It noted that there are 456,073 migrant
enfreprensurs in the UK. Together they are the founder directors of 464,527 businesses and
they represent 158 counttles from across the world, with lrish, Indian, German, American,
Chinesa and Polish among the top performing nationalities. The report states that half a
million people from these 1585 countiies have sefttlsd in Biitain and launched businesses.
Thelr entrepreneurial activity is near double that of UK-bormn Individuals. The research found
that 11in 7 of all UK companies were founded or co-founded by migrant entrepreneurs and
within the Small and Medium Enterprises {SMEs) segment of the economy, migrani-founded
companies are responsible for 14% of SME job-creation.

. ( ‘) é‘"% N
5t Andrew’s House, Regent Road, Edinburgh EH1 3DG b MY ﬁ
WWW EOV.5cat



In Scotland, we welcome and are encouraging the confribution that migrant Entreprenstirs
are making to our business environment. For example, one of the measures outlined in
Scottish Enterprise's business plan is 1o achleve '650-750 enfrepreneurs Increasing thelr
capacily to create internationally competitive early stage ventures’ over the next three years.
| would be very concerned that further restrictions on this route may impact on our ability to
increase Inward investment In Scotland, affect our abillty to attract the best Innovative
international talent to Scotland and may therefore be a direct threat fo Scolland’s economic
fealth.

Entrepreneurship In Scofland

in Scotiand, we have a particularly strong and tight-knlt ecosystem of support for
entrepreneurs, Identifled now by the Scotland GAN DO movement and branding, Scotland
CAN DO was launched in November 2013 as our shared statement of intent towards
becoming a world-leading entrepreneurial and Innovative nation. The Scotland CAN DO
website (www.cando.scot) provides case study examples of how a wide range of partners
are working with us towards that goat,

Scotiand 1s recognised as having amongst the strongest husiness angel communitles in
Europe. Scotland has much better and ore ‘visible' data than comparable countiies for
husiness ange! Investing and we have led the way in establishing organised syndlcates of
investors. The result is that Scotland has onhe of the most successful Business Angel
communities in the UK, and across Europe, The LING Scofland, the national business anga!
assoclation, signed the first of what Is hoped to be a serles of agreements in October last
year with the World Bank, to assist with the development of business angel markets in
various regions around the warld.

To add to these factors, we have a strong education syslem, diverse landscape and high
quality of life, which we hope helps to encourage international talent to invest in Scotland.

It is therefore imperative that the UK’s Tier 1 {Entrepreneur) route provides a floxible route
for talanted international entreproneurs to be able to establish thelr business in Scotland, so
that we can continuie to develop our standing in the International sector. We are concernad
that If there Is a ightening of the Tier 1 (Entrepreneur) routs then this would massively
impact on projects In Scottand.

The Scottish Government s not aware of abuse within the Tier 1 (Enfrepreneur) route and |
am certainly not aware of the route undermining or displacing opportunities for UK nallonal
entreprenaurs. In fact, the Scottish Government believes that international entreprenaurial
activily can complement UK natlonal entrepreneurial business, by sftmulating the economy,
developing the business environment and internationalising entrepreneurial activity, In terins
of extension and setilement, It Is economically and soclally important that we are able to
retain the International enfreprensurial talent that time and effort has been invested In
attracting to Scoliand.

O G
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Source of Funding and Funding Levsls

| am not aware that there are specific problems with the current funding levels of the UK Tier
1 (Entrepreneur) route. | am aware that previously some funding from Scottish sotrces was
not expliclily recognlsed in the UK Immigratlon Rules. My officials however have worked
with UK Home Office offlclals to ensure that funding from both Scottish Government
Departments and intermedlary public bodies which have been authorised by the Scottish
Government, {o award funds for the purpose of establishing ar expanding business In the
UK, Is recognised. This has now been reflacted I the Tier 4 (Entrepreneur) route In the UK
Immigration rules,

It s imperative that the variations in sources of funding across the UK are recognised in the
Tier 1 (Entrepreneur) route, so migrant entrepreneurs i Scotland can benefit from, and rely
on, the funding that the Scottish Government and ntermediary public bodles offer. 1 would
also be concerned that the effectiveness of the route could be reduced were there not the
abliity for entreprensurial feams fo utilise the same funds for visa application purposes,

I am not aware that the ability to do so has any economis disadvantage to Scotland.

In terms of the need for all venture capital firms to be regulated by the Financial Conduct .
Authority (FCA), | am aware that a number of key angel syndicates working with, Investing In
and developing genuine enlreprensurs in Scotland are not necsssarily always regulated by
the FCA nor organised on such a formal basis. There may therefore be a wider economic

and soclal benefit If the vital contribution of venture capltal firms and angel Investors, not
regulated by the FCA be recognised by the immigration rules.

Genuine Entreprensur Test

I'am concerned by the subjective nature of the Genuine Entreprenaur Test. My
understanding of the UK's Points Based System was that the aim was to provide an
objective measure of a migrant’s potential contribution {o the UK economy, By testing each
application against a range of fixed criteria, the system was Intended to be fransparent and
falr. 1 am concerned that the Genuine Entrepreneur Test Instead provides for a caseworker
to make a sublective decision on an applicant's application,

It is also Important that a Genuine Entreprensur Test ancompasses the full range of
entreprensurs that the Tler 1 (Enirepreneur) route provides for. Some entrepreneurs may
have successfully set up and run businesses In the past, however others may be setfing up
bsuinesses for the first time, {for example University spin out type businesses) and this type
of entreprenaur may not necessarily always have the background I the commercial world,

In terms of businesses who are In recelpt of often significant sums of public funds, a
significant amount of due diligence will almost always have been carrled out Into the viability
of the business idea and business model, as well as the ability of the business to reallse it.
While success in business can never be guaranteed, it Is imporiant that a Genuine
Entreprencur Tesl acknowledges this aspect of the application,

Furthermore, | believe that it would be beneficlal in any Genline Entrepreneur Test for those
who have worked with or are supporiing individual applicants to comment on, if nacessary,
the merits of the entrepreneur applicant in relation to thelr commitment, values, capability
and sa forth. This would be another way to help ensure that high quality entrepreneurs are
more likely to remaih In Sootland and contfribute to the long-term success of our _Conomy.

' O g
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it is impsrative that if the Genulne Entrepreneur Test remains, the criterla around It is clear
and precise so that applicants and caseworkers alike are clear on what is expected of them
in submitiing and considering the required documentation and the different backgrounds of
appllcant entrepreneurs Is acknowledged.

Flexibility

| am aware that many successful entreprenaurs start out with very Iitife in the way of capital.
For example, the famous Scottish entrepreneur Tom Hunter began his career salling trainers
from the back of a van. The rise of the digital economy and in particular the 'app’ means that
tremendous awards can now be obtalned for the price of a decent laptop. The Edinburgh-
based company FanDuel, started with very [ittle and Is expected to become a bitlion dotlar
company.

It is impottant that allowance Is made for the fact that buslness Ideas can and do change
over fime. An Idea that an entreprensur starts’out with may change over time to a final
product which the entrepreneur takes to market. The Babson Collegs, USA, which is
recognised as the top entrepreneurial learning institution in the world holds this at the heart
of thelr teaching and tearning approach.

It is also important to note that every business has a different business profile, for axample, a
business may trade for a number of years on one modal before daclding to expand
significantly or pursue growth on different lines. Another may not be abls to even get staried
without significant investment.

For these reasons, Scofland needs a migrant Entrepreneur route which provides for and
allows a degres of flexibllity in the development of the business. In terms of assessing
whether an entreprenaur makes a "substantlal net contribution”, it is importani to consider alt
elemsnts of lhe business. While one assessment cotld point to fob craatlon, It is worth
remembering that Jobs are not aiways directly created by companies and that growth can be
measured in different tarms. it is also Important to consider the degree to which the
entrepreneur or business has paid back info the enfrepreneurlal ecosystem, or wider
cornmunity.

| am awadre that the current Tier 1 (Entreprenaur) route does not limit enfrepreneurs fo
parlicular sectors. The Scottish Government prefers this approach, which Is focused on the
qualiies of entrepreneurs rather than focussed on particular sectors. | know that it s widely
recognised that high quality entreprensurship is of wide economic and godjal benefit
regardless of the sector in which it Is pursued. . Furthermore, entreprenaurs may fraquently
cut across sectors as different opportunilies arise.

S, o
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Summary

The Scotlish Government recognises the role that all sfzes of entrepreneurs, whether high,
invesiment, or smaller scale, play In making valld and important conkributions to tha Scotlish
econormy and planting seeds for the future of business growth in Scofland.

For the reasons | have sef out above, the Scoltish Government supports an Enfrapreneur
route within the UK Polnts Based System as an important lever for attracting international
talent and business fo Invest in Scolland and as | have noted, the Scotilsh Government
would be very concerned that there may be a negative impact on Scotland's economic
health if the requirements for a visa under this route were restricted,

| am copying this letter to the UK Immigration Minister, the Deputy First Minister and the
Cabinet Secretary for Culture, Europs and External Affalrs.

\BCS\' LJ 2
2/‘ L{Dv

Humza Yousaf

.ﬁ“"q%&
St Andrew's House, Regent Road, Edinburgh £H1 3DG \m{:} ‘é‘%%e
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From: Earl Stephen g
Sent: 04 June 2015 19:58

To: Speedie C (Claire)

Subject: RE: Migration Advisory Committee entrepreneurs call for evidence

Thank you. There will be probably two of us, David Metcalf and A.N Other (most
likely myself). We have booked accommodation at the Millenium Hotel in George
Square, Glasgow,

On the PSW meeting, | will have a chat with secretariat colleagues but do not, at this
stage, think we will be providing any papers. The purpose of the visit is for David to
update the group on the work of the MAC and this can be reflected in the agenda.

On the entrepreneurs visit, you could let people have a copy of the MAC'’s
entrepreneur call for evidence. | have seen a copy of Humza Yousaf's letter to the
MAC in response to our call for evidence and any further information about the
matters he discusses there would be most useful.

| will get back o you next week with an itinery and any other thoughts.
Steve

Stephen Earl

Head of Policy

Migration Advisory Committee secretariat
3rd Floor, Seacole Building

2 Marsham Strest

London SW1P 4DF

ts:IIWWov. uk/government/organisations/migration-advisory-commitiee

Fromt: Thomas Josephine s e s
Sent: 18 June 2015 09:49

Subject: Migration Advisory Committee call for evidence in relation to minimum salary thresholds for
Tier 2

Dear Sir / Madam

The Government commissioned the Migration Advisory Committee (MAC) on 10
June 2015 to conduct a review of the Tier 2 route. This commission is split into two

parts:
i. early advice on Tier 2 salary thresholds by 21 July 2015;

ii. awider review of the Tier 2 routes by mid-December 2015,




The first call for evidence document on salary thresholds is available on the MAC
website at;

https://www.gov.uk/government/organisations/miaration-advisory-committee

Partners have until Friday 3 July 2015 to voice their opinions. A second call for
evidence, relating to the wider review of Tier 2, will then be published around late
Junefearly July 2015. This call wili run until September 2015. In order to allow
partners additional time to prepare, a summary description of the Tier 2 commission
is included in the salary thresholds call for evidence.

Responses can be sent either via email to mac@homeoffice.gsi.gov.uk or by post to
the following address:

Migration Advisory Commiittee
3rd Floor Seacole Building

2 Marsham Street

London

SW1P 4DF

From: Speedie C (Claire)

Sent: 18 June 2015 16:08

To: 'Earl Stephen’

Subject: RE: Migration Advisory Committee entrepreneurs call for evidence

Hi Steve,

Just to let you know | have sent out the invites this week for the meeting re.
entrepreneurs for Monday 6% July 3 — 5pm. There is a variety of people invited
(those with a visa/support organisations/investor firms/universities) so hopefully you
will get good input from people. So far, we have 13 confirmed (including SG officials
— me, my team leader Nikola and Tom Craig from Entrepreneurship), but 1 think we
could end up with anywhere up to 25. | have booked a room which will allow for
larger numbers just in case. My contacts in the SG Entrepreneurship got a lot of
interest in this__So far_Polly Purvis has confirmed, as have Uni of Edinburgh. |
couldn't get directly and was told to email their general
email address. They have sent out to thelr contacts, so [ don't know who we willend
up with there. Was there a specific reason you wanted to hear from him? If so, do
you have a direct email address for him?

On the SG submission, would you want to meet before the Entrepreneur

meeting? Tom Craig is happy to meet at this time aiso and we can provide a lunch
here at Atlantic Quay, if you would like? Of course | know this will depend on when
you actually arrive in Glasgow and are available,

Let me know. I will prepare agendas now for the two meetings and let you see and
comment on before we send out to those coming,

Speak soon,

Claire




Claire Speedie | Senior immigration Advisor, Migration Strategy | Scoltish Government |
s REate | 3 Floor, 5 Atlantic Quay, 150 Broomielaw, Glasgow, G2 8L.U

The Informalion contained In this emall doss nol constilute legal or professional advice and no guarantes Is given that this information is acowrate
or complete. The Scolllsh Ministers accept no Babliily for actions arlsing from the use of this Information or the conten of any pagas referenced by
art extemal link. It 1s Ihe responsibitily of the recipient to condirm with relevam third pardies that informallen sourced from, or altribuled to, a third
parly is accwrals and complete.

From: Thomas Josephine [t
Sent: 23 June 2015 17:38
Subject: Migration Advisory Committee call for evidence in relation to minimum salary thresholds for

Tier 2

Dear all,

Following on from the publication of the Migration Advisory Commitiee’s call for
evidence on salary thresholds, a number of our partners have been in contact with
the secretariat with queries around the pay thresholds and use of the Annual Survey
for Hours and Earnings (ASHE), This email answers some of the commonly asked
questions and may be of use when considering your evidence submission,

1. Current Codes of Practice

Table A.2 in the call for evidence is based on the 2014 Home Office Codes of
Practice, which are in turn based on the 10" and 25" percentiles from the 2013
ASHE data. The 2015 Codes of Practice are based on the 2014 ASHE data, and an
updated version of Table A.2 is provided in Table 1 attached to reflect the latest
thresholds.

2. 50" and 75" percentiles

There have been a few queries regarding the 50" and 75" percentiles. The
percentiles for each occupation can be found in Table 14.7a in the ASHE 2014
provisional results from the ONS website, attached and found at this link. The 2015
Codes of Practice are based on the salary data within the tab titled “Full-Time” for
the 10" and 25™ percentile. Within this same tab, you will find the median and 75
percentile for each occupation. Where the data is unreliable for that occupation, the
Codes of Practice move up to the 3 digit SOC code or use previous versions of the
data.

3. What is ASHE?

As & bit of background, the Annual Survey for Hours and Earnings is revised on an
annual basis. ASHE provides information about the levels, distribution and make-up
of earnings and hours worked for employees in all industries and occupations. The
tables contain UK data on earnings for employees by sex and full-time/part-time
workers. The Home Office Codes of Practice are based on the latest data available.




For example, the Codes of Practice released on the gh April 2015 were based on the
2014 ASHE.

4. But what if my occupation is based on different data?

For a number of occupations, including within the NHS and education sector, the
salaries are not based on ASHE. Instead, they are based on nationally agreed pay
sales or evidence previously submitted to the MAC in 2011, This is refiected in Table
A.2 in the call for evidence as well as in the updated table attached to this email.
When considering the impact on these occupations of an increase in the salary
threshold you may wish to refer to the impact of moving up the existing national pay
scales or use the ASHE data for that occupation.

If you have any queries, please do not hesitate fo contact the MAC Secretariat.

Dear Sir / Madam

The Government commissioned the Migration Advisory Committee (MAC) on 10
June 2015 to conduct a review of the Tier 2 route. This cammission is split into two
parts:

i.  early advice on Tier 2 salary thresholds by 21 July 2015;

iv. awider review of the Tier 2 routes by mid-December 2015.
The first call for evidence document on salary thresholds is available on the MAC
website at:

hitps:/fwww.gov.uk/dovernment/organisations/migration-advisory-committee

Partners have until Friday 3 July 2015 to voice their opinions. A second call for
evidence, relating to the wider review of Tier 2, will then be published around late
Junefearly July 2015. This call will run until September 2015. [n order to allow
partners additional time to prepare, a summary description of the Tier 2 commission
is included in the salary thresholds call for evidence.

Responses can be sent either via email to mac@homeoffice.gsi.gov.uk or by post to
the following address: '

Migration Advisory Committee
3rd Floor Seacole Building

2 Marsham Street

London

SW1P 4DF



Sent: 29 June 2015 15
To! Earl Stephen

Cc: Haynes Christopher

Subject: Meetings with MAC - 6/7th July
Importance: High

Hi Steve,

I have drafted up three agendas (attached) for you to have a look over for the
mestings next week —

Monday 6" July 15:00 ~ 16;30: Meeting with Entrepreneurs
Monday 6" July 17:00 — 18:30: Mesting re. Tier 2 financial thresholds
Tuesday 7" 10:00 — 12:00: Meeting with Post Study Work Working Group.

| would like to get them sent out tomorrow — would you mind have a quick look over
them and see if you have any comments? They are all similar, | propose to also
send out MAC's call for evidence for Tier 1 (Entrepreneur) and Tier 2 (financial
thresholds) for those meetings.

You will see that | have left time for David to give a presentation at each — or will you
give the presentation? Will you present with powerpoint? If so, will you bring it with
you, or | am happy if you email it fo me.

I don’t know if you have looked over the Report of the Post Study Work Working
Group, but here is the link for you and David, if you would like to look over before the
meeting with the Working Group -
http.//news.scotland.gov.ukfimagelibrarv/downloadmedia.ashx?MediaDetails|ID=3513
&Sizeld=-1

| am just finalising numbers for the meetings and will send you a list of final
attendees for each later in the week.

Happy to discuss. Looking forward to hearing from you,

Claire

Claire Speedle Senlor Immigration Advisor, Migration Strategy | Scottish Government | o]
. RN | (= 3¢ Floor, 5 Atlantic Quay, 150 Broomielaw, Glasgow, G2 8LU

The informalion ¢entained in this emall doss not canslitule legal or professional advlce and no guaraniee is given that this information is accurate
or complete. Tha Scoltish Minlsters accepl no Habllity for aclions arising from the use of thts information or the content of any pages referenced by
an oxternal link. It is the responsibility of the reclplent to confirm wilh relevant third parties that Information sourced from, or atlibuted to, a third
party Is accurate and complsle.

From: Earl Stephen
Sent: 30 June 2015 11:24
To: Speedie C (Claire)




Cc: Haynes Christopher; Stone Christine
Subject: FW: Meetings with MAC - 6/7th July
Importance: High

Thanks, Claire. Happy with these, one slight change in each to reflect Sir David’s full
titie.

I will get back to you re powerpoint — probably yes if | can identify some slides. Be
Sir David then me.

Good to have indicative list of attendees asap.

Steve

Stephen Earl

Head of Policy

Migration Advisory Commiitee secretariat
3rd Floor, Seacole Building

2 Marsham Street

London SW1P ADF

https://www.gov.ulk/sovernment/organisations/migration-advisory-committee

Sent: 02 July 2015 09:46
To: Earl Stephen
Subject: RE: Meetings with MAC - 6/7th July

Hi Steve,

Ilwondered, are you able to say when the next call for evidence for the wider Tier 2
review will be released? And will the deadline be end of September?

Thanks,

Claire

From: Earl Stephen GGG

Sent: 02 July 2015 10:59
To: Speedie C (Claire)
Subject: RE: Meetings with MAC - 6/7th July

Hi, Claire. The wider Tier 2 call for evidence will be published either today or
tomorrow with a deadline of 25 September.



| attach slides for the entreprensurs and salary threshold meetings next week.
| will send the PSWR Working Group slides later.

' am on leave tomorrow so please send me the most recent list of attendees for all
meetings by close today.

Many thanks.
Steve

Stephen Earl

Head of Policy

Migration Advisory Committee secretariat
3rd Floor, Seacole Building

2 Marsham Street

London SW1P 4DF

From: e
Sent: 02 July 2015 11;
To: Earl Stephen

Subject: RE: Meetings with MAC - 6/7th July

Hi Steve,

That's great thanks. | will forward the attendees later today. You will see that we
don’t have as many for the Tier 2 meeting (due to a mixture of the short notice,
holidays and an evenihg meeting), but we are hoping a further 2 companies will be
attending so hopefully will have confirmation of this later today.

I have arranged for refreshments from 2pm, so would you like to come to Atlantic
Quay for then? We can have a pre-meet with Entrepreneur colleagues and if you
have any questions about the Minister's submission in response to the Tier 1
Entrepreneur call for evidence, we can discuss then.

[ also wondered, how do we address Professor Sir David Metcalf when meeting him
and introducing him?

Claire

Claire Speedie | Senior Immigration Advisor, Migration Strategy | Scottish Government | | IEENGGIEEE

| £213" Floor, 5 Atiantic Quay, 150 Broomielaw, Glasgow, G2 8LU




The information contalned In this emall does not constifute Jegal or professional advice and no guarantee I3 given that this Informatlon is accurale
or complete. The Scoltish Minlsters accept no Habiily for actions arising from the use of this Information or the content of any pages referencad by
an external link, it Is the responsibiifly of the reclplent to conlirm with relevan third partles {hat Information sourced lrom, or atlibuted lo, a third
party is accurate and complete,

From: Earl Stephen [
Sent: 02 July 2015 12:42
To; Speedie C (Clalre)
Subject: RE: Meetings with MAC - 6/7th July

Thanks, fine with coming for 2:00,
Formal introduction for David is Professor Metcalf, Less formal address is Sir David.
Steve

Stephen Earl

Head of Policy

Migration Advisory Committee secretariat
3rd Floor, Seacole Building

2 Marsham Street

London SW1P 4DF

hitps: //www.gov.uk/government/organisations/migration-advisory-committee




MIGRATION ADVISORY COMMITTEE

Meeting regarding Tier 2 Financial Thresholds

Date: 6 July 2015
Time; 17:00-18:30
Place: Atlantic Quay, James Watt B

Weicomes and Introductions
Facilitated by Scottish Government

Professor Sir David Metcalf: Overview of work of MAC

Call for Evidence — minimum salary thresholds for Tier 2

Opportunity for questions from and discussion with attendees

Closing and Thank You

17:00

17:10

1720

17.40

18.25




MIGRATION ADVISORY COMMITTEE

Meeting regarding Tier 1 Entrepreneur and Graduate Entrepreneur Route

Date: 6 July 2015
Time: 15:00-16:30
Place: Atlantic Quay, James Watt B

Welcomes and Introductions 15:00
Facilitated by Scottish Government

Professor Sir David Metcali: Overview of work of MAC 15:10

Cali for Evidence — the economic impact of the 15:20
Tier 1 {(Entrepreneur) route

Opportunity for questions from and discussion with atiendees 16.40

Closing and Thank You 16.25




MIGRATION ADVISORY COMMITTEE

Meeting with Post Study Work Working Group

Date: 7 July 2015
Time: 106:00 - 12:00
Place: Atlantic Quay, Flemming B

Welcomes and Introductions
Facilitated by Scottish Government

Professor Sir David Metcalf: Overview of work of MAC

Opportunity for questions from members of
Working Group

Closing and Thank You

10:00

10.15

11.00

11.50
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Senti: 02 July 2015 16:29
Tos: Earl Stephen
Subject: RE: Meetings with MAC - 6/7th July

Hi Steve,

Please find attached confirmed attendees for the three meetings (including SG
officials).

I am still waiting on a couple of confirmations and so will email these if they are
confirmed and provide both you and Professor Metcalf with an updated list on
Monday when we mest.

[ fook forward to seeing you then.

Claire

Claive Speedie | Senior Immigration Advisor, Migration Strategy | Scottish Government |
(=1 3™ Floor, 5 Atlantic Quay, 150 Broomielaw, Glasgow, G2 8.U

The Infutnation conained oy Mis soml deos i consithde lega o professional advice ad no geadentes s ghvan fiad s sdoration «

o eomgele 1he Sootish Minksie s aecept no liablty lor aciions adsing fow i use ol s information or the cantaid of any pages anan] Ly

ary et link, 3 is the respansihility of S recipend i cosinm it rebsyant thind parlies st inionmalion sourcad oo, o alirfbuda:] b o il

party is accieakz gl congd
Migration Advisory Committee Meetings
londay 6th July 2016

Tier 1 (Entreprenecur) and (Graduate Entrepreneur) meeting: Attendees




Thomas Craig
Nikola Plunketft
Claire Speedie

Fiona MacKenzie
Nikola Plunkett
Claire Speedie

Tier 2 meeting: Attenees

Entrepreneurship
Head of Migration Strategy
Immigration Advisor

Health Workforce and Performance
Directorate

Head of Migration Strategy
Immigration Advisor

Tuesday 7th July 2015

Post Study Work Working Group Meeting: Attendees

Claire Speedie
Nathalie Leger

Immigration Advisor
Policy Advisor, Migration Strategy

Scottish Government
Scottish Government
Scoftish Government

Scottish Government
Scottish Government
Scoltish Govertiment

Scottish Government
Scottish Government




Claire Woodward-  Strategic Polloy Lead, Higher
Nutt Education and Learner Support Scottish Government

From: Earl Stephen Ergonsis:
Sent: 02 July 2015 18:13

To! Speedie C (Claire)

Subject: RE: Meetings with MAC - 6/7th July

Thanks, Claire, | attach the slides for the PSWR Working Group meeting.
See you on Manday.
Steve

Stephen Earl

Head of Policy

Migration Advisory Committee secretariat
3rd Floor, Seacole Building

2 Marsham Street

London SWi1P 4DF

https://www.gov,uk/government/organisations/migration-advisory-committee

From: Plunkett N (Nikola)

Sent: 03 July 2015 11:53

To: 'Earl Stephen’

Cc: Speedle C (Clalre); Steele R (Ruth); Leger N (Nathalie); Donaldson I (Ian)
Subject: Response to Call for Evidence on Tier 2 financlal thresholds

Hi Stephen

t have just heard from our Minister's office that we are not going to be able to get our
formal response to the call for evidence on Tier 2 financial thresholds to you today,
but we should be able to respond by early next week. Please accept my apologies
for this delay ~ | appreciate that you are working to very tight deadlines.

Look forward to seeing you again on Monday — here's hoping the good weather
holds for your tripl

Kind regards
Nikola Plunkett

Head of Migration Strategy
Scottish Government




3rd Floor, 5 Atlantic Quay
150 Broomielaw

Glasgow
G2 8LU

From: Speedle C (Clalre)

Subject Thank you

Hi Steve,

Thank you very much for your and Professor Metcalf's time yesterday and today. It
appeared that attendees found it helpful to voice their positions and | hope you are
able to take on board their positions. | am emailing the slides and will ask people to
put in writing any further evidence on entrepreneurs or financial thresholds that they
have to you directly as soon as possible, given the tight timescales you are working
to.

I meant to ask this morning, you mentioned today the Home Office research which
showed that a lot of people with a Tier 1 (PSW) visa were doing jobs in Tesco. 1am
aware that the Home Office mention in their impact assessment from 2011
(hitps:/iwww.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment _dataffile/2578
25/ia-students-.pdf, page 9) that recent studies have indicated that a proportion of
Tier 1 migrants are not employed in skilled or highly skilled work, When | click on the
reference, it takes me through to the archived document, but only gives me the first
three pages. | wondered, do you have access to, or are aware of where | can get
the full document?

| look forward to hearing from you on Friday with possible dates for the meeting in
August/September.

Thanks,

Claire

Glane Speedie | Senior lmmtgrahon Advisor, Migration Strategy | Scottish Government | g
ERES 3" Floor, 5 Atlantic Quay, 150 Broomielaw, Glasgow, G2 8LU

The Ifonnulion contained in this email daes nol constitule legal or professionad adwce and 1o guarantes is given that ibls informalion s accuraie
o complete. The Scotlish Winisters accepl ne Tabitty for actions arlsing fioen the use of this information or the conierd of any pages referenced by
an axtarnad link, It is the responsibility of the recipient {o coniinn with relevant {hird parlies that information sourced Trom, or atiribuled @, a third

parly is secirata and complete.



From: Plunkett N (Nikola)

Sent: 07 July 2015 17:17

To: Earl Stephen

Cc: Speedie C (Claire); Steele R (Ruth); Leger N (Nathalie); Donaldson 1 (Tan)
Subject: RE: Response to Call for Evidence on Tier 2 financial thresholds

Hi Stephen

Nice to see you again this week and [ hope you enjoyed your discussions in
Scotland. Due to Scottish Parliamentary recess, our Minister hasn’t been able to sign
a hard-copy of our response to the call for evidence on financial thresholds,
However, he has cleared the attached response and | would be grateful if you would
accept this on behalf of the Scottish Government. Many thanks

pnE

21588747, docx
Kind regards
Nikola Piunkeit

Head of Migration Strategy
Scottish Government

3rd Floor, 5 Atlantic Quay
180 Broomielaw
Glasgow

G2 8LU

Minister for Europe and International Development
Humza Yousaf MSP

=
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June 2015

Migration Advisory Committee Call for Evidence:
Minimum Salary Thresholds for Tier 2

[ am writing to you in answer to your Call for Evidence on the minimum salary
thresholds for Tier 2 of the UK Points Based System. | appreciate that the Migration
Advisory Committee (MAC) are also conducting a wider review of Tier 2, which the
Scottish Government will also feed in to. Unfortunately, given the short period of
time set o respond to this Call for Evidence, the Scottish Government is unable to
provide a detailed response on your questions around what levels the thresholds
should be increased to. | am however aware that you are meeting with
representatives from Scottish companies and organisations in Glasgow on 6™ July
and | am pleased that you will be able to hear from, and take on board, the
experiences and views of those in Scotland, when preparing your final advice to the
UK Government.

The Scottish Government is extremely concerned about the latest announcements
around MAC's review of the Tier 2 of the UK Points Based System (PBS), “with a
view fo making recommendations abouf reducing migration to the UK’ | am
concerned that changes to the financial thresholds will especially impact on
particular sectors in Scotland, including health. | am aware that my colleague, the
Cabinet Secretary for Health, Wellbeing and Sport, is responding to you separately
on the impact that changes on financial thresholds will have on the health sector in
Scotland, The Scottish Government is committed to ensuring that our various
sectors have a sustainable supply of staff to meet current and future needs, and we
will oppose any measures which create barriers to achieving this.

Regional Earnings

Earnings vary significantly across Scotland, more so than some areas across the
UK. Office of National Statistics (ONS) Annual Survey of Hours and Earnings
(ASHE), 2014 figures' illustrate the range of median annual income for full time
employment across Scotland’s 32 local authorities?, with Aberdeen City having the
highest of £32,595 and Angus having the lowest, £21,296. The Scottish national
median annual income in 2014 for full time employment was £27,045, slightly less
than the UK (£27,195). However, only 8 of Scotland’s 32 local authotities® have a
median annual income greater than the overall Scottish medial annual income.

Given Scotland’s variety in income levels, | am concerned that employers,
particularly in some areas of Scotland, will be unable to meet financial thresholds to
access the international talent and skills that they require, particularly if they are
raised to the leveis that you are considering. Earlier this year | wrote to Mr

1 ONS, ASHE, 2014 Provisional Results, PROV — Work Geography Table 7.7a, Anhual Pay — Gross 2014,

2 ONS reports unreliable data for one area of Scotland, Orkney Islands.
3 Aberdeen City, Argyll and Bute, City of Edinburgh, Glasgow City, Renfrewshire, Shetland islands,
South Ayrshire and Stirling. .




Brokenshire, the UK Minister for immigration and requested that he ask MAC to
undertake a mapping exercise to ascertain the salary levels set in SOC codes
against equivalent salary levels in Scolland. | note that within your remit, you have
been asked to consider the regional impact of your recommendations. | therefore
ask that in this review, as a UK-wide body, MAC undertake to consider specific
salary levels in Scotland, compared to the UK, to adequately take account of
regional variations in pay.

International Graduates

| also have concerns that increasing Tier 2 salary thresholds would make it
increasingly difficult for skilled and talented international graduates fo transition into
skilled employment in the UK. The Post Study Work Working Group established by
Scottish Ministers last year, made clear the importance to the Scottish economy and
Scottish businesses of having in place an effective route to enable international
graduates to move into skilled work, to ensure that Scottish business and companies
are able to access the best international graduate talent to fill jobs in key growing
sectors.

In their Report®, the Working Group held the view that the minimum Tier 2 financial
threshold in place at the time of their Report, £20,500, was a barrier fo enabling
international graduates to transition into skilled employment.

The Working Group made reference in their Repott to ONS data which illustrates
that graduates do not always immediately achieve higher level salarles The Report
states that ONS sfatistics on pay progression of graduates®, compared to other
fevels of skill, llustrate that annual earnings for graduates reach a higher peak at a
later age than the annual earnings for non-graduates. Between 2003 and 2013, on
average, graduates aged 21 reached a lower gross annual wage than 21 year olds
who left education with an apprenticeship. Furthermore, averages taken from data
compiled between 2003 and 2013 show that the annual average gross wage for
graduates was £14,300 at the age of 21 £16,300 at the age of 22, £19,100 at the
age of 23 and £21,600 at the age of 23,° each of which, bar the last, are below the
current minimum salary level for Tier 2 of £20,800.

The Working Group also note in their Report, that graduates, both UK and non-UK
nationals, do not always move immediately into work that would meet the
requirements of Tier 2 and instead, there is a ‘period of orientation’ in the workplace
while the graduate develops and gains work experience. Increasing salary
thresholds would only reduce the ability of Scottish business and companies to
access falented international graduates, which is vital to Scotland’s growing sectors
and economy.

| would urge you to consider the Working Group’s Report when considering your
guestions around the types of jobs and occupations that are carried out by highly

* Post Study Work Working Group: Report to Scottish Ministers, March 2015, pubiication was

facilitated by the Scottish Government.
A ‘graduate’ is defined as a person who is over the age of 20 years, is not enrolled on any education
gourse and has a level of higher education above A level standard.

8 Graduates in the UK Labour Market 2013, ONS,




skilled individuals and the sectors that would be impacted if the thresholds for skill
shortage occupations were increased to NQF Level 6 or higher, You will see that the
Report makes specific reference to several Skills Investment Plans for Scotland,
which are published by Skills Development Scotland and | would urge you to
consider these also.

Conclusion

| 'am highly concerned that increasing salary thresholds will add to already existing
problems among businesses in Scotland with accessing the skills and talent needed
to keep up with our expanding sectors and economy. 1 ask that you take into
account Scotland’s own regional salary differences and skill needs in your review of
the Tier 2 financial thresholds, so that Scottish employers and businesses can
access the labour they need, to ensure that Scottish business and economy are not
negatively affected by the UK Government's desire to reduce net migration.

HUMZA YOUSAF

From: Eart Stephen
Sent: 08 July 2015 19:46

To! Plunkett N (Nilola)

Cc: Speedie C (Clalre); Steele R (Ruth); Leger N (Nathalie); Donaldson I (Ian)
Subject: RE: Response to Call for Evidence on Tier 2 financial thresholds

Thanks for this, Nikola,. | will feed this in.

Thanks to you and Claire and other colleagues for your efforts to put together a very
productive two day programme for us. | know that David was very pleased.

Steve

Stephen Earl

Head of Policy

Migration Advisory Committee secretarfat
3rd Floor, Seacole Building

Z Marsham Street

London SW1pP 4DF

ttps://www.gov.ui(/govemment/organisations/miﬁration-advisorv-commlttee

From: Houllhan P (Paul) On Behalf Of Minister for Europe and International Development
Sent: 24 September 2015 16:33

To: mac@homeoffice.gsi.gov.uk
Subject: Migration Advisory Committee Call for Evidence: Review of Tier 2 of the UK Polnts Based

System




Good afternoon,
Please find the attached response from the Minister.

Regards

Paul Houlihan | Assistant Secretary | Office of the Minister for Europe and [nternational

Development | Telephone




Minister for Evrape and internations! Development

Huimza Yousaf MSP

T: 0300 244 4000 The Scottish

E: scottlsh.ministers@scotand.gst.gov.uk Government
Riaghotlas nah-alba

Migration Advisory Committee
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Email; mac@homeoffice gsl.gov.uk

September 2015

Migration Advisory Committee Cali for Evidence:
Review of Tier 2 of the UK Points Based System

Further to my letter in July this year responding to the Migration Advisory Commiittea’s
{MAC) Call for Evidence on finanolal thresholds, | now write In response to your wider review
of Tier 2 of the UK Points Based System (PBS). | would like to set out at the outset that
migrants are key fo Scotland’s future and that the Scottish Government strongly opposes
general measures o further restrict the numbers of skilled migranis able to work in Scotland,

in considering responding to this Call for Evidence, my ofiicials have consulted with Scotiish
Government pariner organisations fo gain a wider understanding of the issues, how they
affect Scotland, and to provide a ‘One Scottand’ submisston, which | have attached fo this
lstter.

I understand that Scoltish Enterprise are also submitting a separate response and that my
colleague, Shona Robiscn, the Gabinet Secretary for Health, Wellbeing and Sport will be
providing a separate Scoifish Government response for the health sector's interests,

My officials facilitated two sesslons in Edinburgh on 15" September to enable MAG
representatives to meet with various sectors, business and industries in Scotland. Professor
Manning and Anna Lacey kindly attended on behalf of the MAC and Seoretariat and | hope
that they found the sessions valuable in the MAC's consideration of this review.

My officials attended both sessions and were very concerned by the high level of worry and
apprehension ameny the attendees about what the impact of this review would be and how It
will affect thelr individual businesses and sectors,

The attached submission provides a clear picture of what the Scottish Government and its
pattner organisations are doing fo address skill shortage and labour market challenges in
Scotland. Relying on migrants to fill skill shortage oscupations is in no way the only strategy
we are taking o address the challenges that Scotland faces, As the submission sets out, we
are doing all we can In Scolland to increase the skills within our domestic workforce.
However despite this, Scotfish employers still need to be able to attract skills and talent from
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outside of the UK and European Economic Area (EEA). 1 understand from my officials that
one possible view purported by the MAC representatives at the sessions in Edinburgh was
that the ability to rely on international skills reduces the incentive for employers to upskiil
their own domestic workforce, In Scotland, the evidence Is clear that despite the work that
we are dolng, there is stifl a need fo attract international skills. As the attached submission
notes, recent UK Government avidence confirms that employing international talent is
incredibly beneficial for employers as skifls and expérience are transferred to the domestic
workforce, which in turm diversifies the worlplace.

My officials have also advised me that during both sessions, the MAC represantatives
suggested that & posstble view that could be taken is that raising Tier 2 financial thresholds
may be beneficial to the Scottish econciny, as it may drive Scottish employers to increase
salaries 1o access the skilled individuals they need within Tler 2, 1 understand that there was
considerable concern among attendees in vesponse to this suggested view and It was made
clear that even in the current system some employers simply cannot afford to pay the
required levels of salary and so are unable to secure the skills that they need.

I understand that Professor Manning heard from the hospitality sector in particular on this
point, who noted that businesses within this sector seeking skilled chefs (included on the
shortage occupation list) often cannot access the Individuals that they need as they cannot
pay the required annual saiary of £29,670. This can have the knock-on effect that
businesses are losing the staff they do have, as they are asking them to worlk longer hours, |
am concerned by the stiggestion that raising the salary thresholds would encourage
employars to increase salarles, as there is absolutely no guarantee that employers will be
able o do this. it instead places pressure on employers, and Hsks Impacting negatively on
individual businesses and the economy.

1 would also ba very concerned If restrictions were put in place to prevent Tler 2 family
members from being able to work whilst living in Scotland. Restricting this right will be
another factor that deters individuals with the sldlls that we need from coming to Scotland.
As was raised during the sessions in Edinburgh, this may be considered & form of indirect
gender discrimination. As the attached submission sets oul, being able to woric is also
beneficial in many ways. | understand that Professor Manning heard anecdotal reports from
attendees at the recent sessions that those with leave under Tier 2 often have partners who
are also skilled. 1 understand that the MAC are seeking to obtain more data and evidence to
determine the extent to which family members of Tier 2 migrants work and if so, the type of
amployment. Glven the parficular concern at the Scotlish sesslons around this proposal, |
would urge that the MAC do not make a recomimendation if there is insufficlant evidence to
provide the UK Governmeant with informed advice,

My officlals have advised me that the MAC representatives asked whether the current
priorifisation of the restricted certifficate of sponsorship cap is the most effective way to
determine which individuals should be granted leave under Tier 2, and whether It Is right to
assume that those individuals who are paid a higher salary must be of a higher value. |
would be very concerned if MAC’s advice to the UK Government was based in any way on
this assumption. Highly valued skilled individuals take up a wide varisty of occupations In
Scotland, with a wide range of salaty levels. Being pald a lower salfary level, is In no way a
definitive indication of an employee’s value. As | set ouit In my response to the Home Affairs
Select Committee’s Inguiry Into Tier 2, the cap on Tier 2 visas Is a blunt Instrument to
achieve immigration goals and it is wrong to arbltrarlly restrict migration by a cap which takes
no acgount of the need for skilled migrants In certali sectors, and Is instead based on who
tecelves the highest salary.
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Lastly, In relation to the proposal {o introduce the health surcharge to those applying undet
the Tier 2 (Intra-Company Transfer) route, as the MAC may be aware, the Scottlsh
Government ralsed sighificant concerns about the infroduction of the immigration health
surcharge and we would generally nol support its further extension,

Given the high level of concemn expressed during the sessions held in Scotland, you may
recelve evidence which argues that it would not be beneficial to make the changes
proposed. | am aware that in the MAC's previous advice fo the UK Government in August
on financial thresholds, you noted that you were unable to make recommendations as
requested by the UK Government. If the MAC does recelve evidence that goes against the
UK Government's request to restrict this routs, | would urge that i is reasonable for the MAC
to similarly critically consider the quesations asked by the UK Government to determine what
the trie impact of restricting this route woudd be for UK business and the econory.

Given the potential impact that restricting the Tier 2 roule will have on the Scotlish and
indeed UK aconomy, | urge the MAC to consider carefully all evidence provided by Scottish
stakeholders in this call for evidence,
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